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Trust Objective: Objective N/A 
Key issues 
Report on  

• Progress with the on going discussions on the commercialisation of the ear 
scaffold invention 

Purpose 
• To advise the Board on progress and to seek agreement to the current proposals 

Risk Implications for the Trust 
(including any clinical and financial 

Mitigating Actions (Controls): 
 

There are no risks to the Trust identified at 
this time 

N/A 

Level of Assurance that can be given to the Trust Board from the report [significant, 
sufficient, limited, none]: 
Significant 
Links to Key Line of Enquiry (KLOE 1 -  5) 
N/A 
Legal Implications: 
The Trust will have to enter into a binding legal agreement in relation to the Intellectual 
Property and the equity share of the company.  The Trust is being supported by its 
solicitors in reaching a satisfactory agreement on these aspects  
Recommendation to the Trust Board: 
The Trust Board members are asked to: 

• note the current position in relation to a return to the originally agreed 
equity position (pre external investment) 

• agree the proposal to reduce the equity share to 14.9% after the initial 
investment of £200k of external capital has been secured and t o note 
that the overall equity holding will reduce over time as further capital is 
invested 

• approve the granting of an exclusive licence to the Company following 
the initial investment being secured 

• agree to the inclusion in the Letter of Intent of milestones ti be achieved 
before the IP is fully assigned 

• agree that the Letter of Intent should contain appropriate clauses to 
ensure that the IP is re-assigned to the Trust should the Company fail 
to meet the agreed milestones 
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1.  Purpose 
 
This paper is provides an update to the Board on recent discussions with Mr Norbert 
Kang and Health Enterprise East in respect of the Ear Scaffold project.   
 
2.  Background and Current Position 
 
2.1 In July 2008 the Board approved an agreement in which the Trust would take a 
22.5% stake in a new company (Northwood Implants), set up to take forward the 
development of the Ear Scaffold invention, in return for agreeing to transfer the 
intellectual property (IP) to the company with satisfactory minority shareholder 
protection rights being put in place. The Trust agreed to issue a non-binding letter of 
intent to this effect.  At its meeting in July 2009, the Board agreed the following 
proposal: 

• A reduction to 20% of the Trust’s shareholding in Northwood Implants in 
return for a £20k payment to the Trust 

• The inclusion of robust minority stakeholder rights into any final 
documentation 

• The issuing, by the Trust of a letter of intent in respect of the IP in order to 
secure the funding of the potential investors  

 
 
3. Current Position 
 
Over the summer a number of discussions have taken place between the Trust, 
Health Enterprise East and Strategem, a company advising Norbert Kang.  The 
Trust’s position with regard to the equity share was shared with all the parties 
resulting in further negotiation on the position of the company.  During the course of 
discussions it became clear that there was concern about the level of debt that 
Northwood Implants (the company) were being asked to take on by paying money 
back to HEE and to the Trust in return for reductions on equity shares.  It was felt that 
potential investors would not be happy to take on this level of.  This in turn would 
make it difficult to identify potential investors.  Following agreement it was determined 
that the starting position should return to that agreed last year in that the Trust and 
HEE would each hold 22.5% of the equity (in advance of investment monies coming 
into the company).  Neither the Trust nor HEE would seek to recover any cash from 
the company, all costs invested to date by all parties having been considered as sunk 
costs.  Via Strategem, Norbert was also asked to identify potential investors and to 
seek their views on what they would be looking for in relation to equity in return for 
their investment. 
 



Following discussion within the market it was reported at a meeting on 30 October 
that the initial phase of investor commitment needed was likely to be in the region of 
£200k; some interest had been shown in the company at this level of investment.  
Such an investment would enable the early preparatory work to be undertaken which 
would lead to progressing to regulatory approval.  Although the initial £200k would be 
sufficient to make good progress, it was likely that a further injection of investor 
capital would be needed before the progress to regulatory approval could be 
reached. It was felt that with the initial £200k investment the company would be 
valued at approximately $1m. 
 
In order to affect the initial investment, decisions need to be taken in relation to the 
level of equity post investment.  It has been proposed that at this point the Trust’s 
equity share drops to 17.5%.  The share for HEE would similarly drop to 17.5%.  The 
remaining shares would be split with the investor taking 30% and Mr Kang taking 
35%.  It is anticipated that a management option pool will be created of 
approximately 15% which would be created by further reductions in the equity stake 
of each share holder.  This would leave WHHT & HEE with 14.9% each.  It should be 
noted that as more capital investment is made over time levels of equity will be 
reduced still further.  The Trust will, therefore, only ever hold a minority share in the 
company. 
 
In addition to agreement on the initial post investment equity split agreement has to 
be reached on the position of the IP.  The Board has previously agreed to the issuing 
of a Letter of Intent in relation to the IP.  However, this has not yet been finalised.  At 
the meeting on 30 October it was proposed that at the point of the initial investment 
being made the Trust would grant an exclusive license to the Company.  Only once 
the Company had reached the agreed pre-determined milestones would the Trust 
assign the IP to the Company.  Any such agreement would contain an agreement to 
return the IP to the Trust should conditions not be met. 
 
Draft Heads of Terms are currently being negotiated.  The Trust’s position in relation 
to minority share holder rights have been reiterated (as agreed by the Board in 
September).  The Trust is also expecting to see an updated business plan which will 
need to set out what the company expects to achieve and by when. 
 
Discussions are continuing to deliver the initial phases set out above.  There will be 
on going discussions as the project moves forward.  In view of this the Board may 
wish to consider giving delegated authority to the lead Non Executive Directors in 
order that negotiations can proceed quickly, where necessary, and therefore not 
have to wait for Board discussion and decision.  All decisions proposed would be 
discussed with the Chairman before being finalised and reported at the earliest Board 
meeting. 
 
4.  Recommendation 
 
The Board is asked to:  
 

• note the current position in relation to a return to the originally agreed 
equity position (pre external investment) 

• agree the proposal to reduce the equity share to 14.9% after the initial 
investment of £200k of external capital has been secured and t o note 
that the overall equity holding will reduce over time as further capital is 
invested 



• approve the granting of an exclusive licence to the Company following 
the initial investment being secured 

• agree to the inclusion in the Letter of Intent of milestones ti be 
achieved before the IP is fully assigned 

• agree that the Letter of Intent should contain appropriate clauses to 
ensure that the IP is re-assigned to the Trust should the Company fail 
to meet the agreed milestones 

• agree delegated authority to the lead Non Executive Directors to take 
decisions that are needed quickly, that these are approved by the 
Chairman and reported to the next Board meeting 

 
 
 
 
Mark Jarvis 
Associate Director Integrated Governance 
November 2009 
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